

CYNGOR TREF CAERWYS TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of The Meeting of Caerwys Town Council Held at The Memorial Institute, South Street, Caerwys, On Tuesday The 19th January, 2016, at 7.30pm.

1(A). 01/16 PRESENT

Councillor Mrs Lynette M. Edwards (Town Mayor)
Councillor David S. Knights (Deputy Mayor)
Councillor Jonathan E. Duggan-Keen
Councillor James E. Falshaw
Councillor Howard R. Griffiths
Councillor Michael W. Moriarty
Councillor Ms. Helen L. Priestley
Councillor Jonathan A. G. Webb
Councillor Stephen G. Wilson

Clerk & Financial Officer R. Phillip Parry

1(B). 02/16 APOLOGIES

Councillor Ms. A. Louise Carus Councillor E. Vincent Frost

2(A). 03/16 BEREAVEMENTS WITHIN THE COMMUNITY

Members stood in silence in memory of the following: Mrs Eileen Whittle, Llys Gwenffrwd Residential Home, Holywell, formerly of 18 Maes y Dre, Caerwys.

2(B). 04/16

Standing Orders were suspended:

The Mayor Councillor Mrs. Lynette Edwards welcomed Mr. Ian Williams - Flintshire County Council Street Scene Manager to the meeting.

Mr. Williams provided the following update:

- (a) The pot holes on the road from Caerwys to Pen Y Cefn. A temporary repair had been carried out and the road has been placed on the list of roads awaiting a complete re-surfacing. It was expected to be completed by the end of the summer months.
- (b) Flooding of roads. Due the heavy rainfall a number of gullies had become blocked which resulted in flooding. The various gullies will be cleaned in the following areas: Near Harp Farm and Marian Bach.
- (c) Discussion in relation to pruning in the flower beds opposite the Piccadilly, including concerns in relation to a large conifer. Mr. Williams advised that there was a 'plan in place' for the pruning and the owner of the conifer had been contacted, who had no objection with the conifer being replaced with a suitable tree.
- (d) The Tree in the Town Square had been pruned. The Clerk read out correspondence sent to Mr. Stuart Body (Forestry Officer) in relation to the request to remove the present tree and replace with a suitable mature tree. The Clerk referred to the cracking of mortar between the stones. Mr. Williams advised that he would speak with Mr. Body, including Mr. Derek Charlton (Highways), and endeavour to obtain their agreement to the tree being replaced. (See Minute number 5. 08/16 on page 3 below).

The following matters were brought to Mr. Williams' attention by the Members:

- (i) Various trees in the conservation area require pruning.
- (ii) The continuous water leakage in Water street. Mr. Williams will arrange a joint meeting with Welsh Water.
- (iii) A footpath running parallel with the A541 in Afonwen to the area of the Maes Mynan layby. The footpath had been obliterated by overgrowth for many years, and whilst this was removed some two years ago, no hard-core or similar surface was placed and the overgrowth has once again obliterated the pathway. Mr. Williams will see if grant funding is available, and to include extending the pathway to the junction opposite the Maes Mynan quarry entrance road.
- (iv) A number of road signs, including street name signs require attention. Mr. Williams advised that these had been identified during the Environmental Audit, and would be attended to.
- (v) The Clerk referred to an e-mail sent to Councillor James Falshaw from Councillor Howard Griffiths, in relation to a blocked grid near to Anwylfa, North Street. The grid is solidly blocked and during any rainfall the footpath becomes flooded. The grid was frequently cleaned by the County, but has not been recently. Mr. Williams advised that this item had been placed on the list, together with the various gullies for cleaning.
- (vi) Concern was expressed that during the exercise in relation to the new speed limits in the area, the road known as Bryn Sion Hill in Afonwen, from its junction with the A541, the speed limit reverts back to the national limit. The Mayor, Councillor Mrs. Lynette Edwards enquired if Mr. Williams could take the matter forward with the County Highways Department, with a view to extending the 40mph limit along this particular road.
- (vii) The Clerk referred to an e-mail sent to Mr. Williams from a concerned resident of the Town, who had advised in relation to a number of pot holes that had appeared on the B5122 road travelling past the Piccadilly Inn towards the A55 on the corner of the first 'S' bend (opposite the unofficial layby). Mr. Williams advised that these pot holes were repaired the day following receipt of the Clerk's e-mail.

The Mayor, Councillor Mrs. Lynette Edwards, thanked Mr. Williams for attending the meeting.

2(C). 05/16 Standing Orders were restored:

3. 06/16 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following Declaration of Interest was made:

Councillor Mrs. Lynette M. Edwards, in relation to an application for payment towards the Civic Sunday catering costs and hire of Caerwys Town Hall. Councillor Mrs. Edwards completed a Declaration of Interest form, and Declared a Personal Interest. (See Minute number 13. 25/16 on page 10 below)

4.07/16

TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 17^{TH} NOVEMBER, 2015

The Minutes were proposed as correct by Councillor David Knights and seconded by Councillor Howard Griffiths and formally agreed by the Members present.

5. 08/16 MATTERS ARISING

The Clerk referred to the following matters from the previous Minutes:

Minute no: 5. 235/15 sub minute number: 5. 206/15 (page 3), in relation to the request to Flintshire County Council for a new mature tree to be planted in the Town Square. (This matter was discussed under Minute number 2(B). 04/16 on page 2 above).

Minute no: 5. 235/15 sub minute number: 11(c). 222/15 (page 3), in relation to correspondence sent to Flintshire County Council advising of a report by the Institute of Lighting Engineers. The Clerk advised that he had followed the complaints procedure, and whilst the complaint had been acknowledged and the Clerk provided with a reference number, nothing further had been received. The Members were concerned that even following a formal complaint, the County Council are still not abiding by the Charter between the County and Town & Community Councils. The Members asked that the Clerk provide Councillor James Falshaw with copies of the correspondence, to take the matter further with the Chief Executive.

Minute no: 6(A). 236/15 (6) (page 4), in relation to the Pinfold. Councillor Moriarty enquired if the Council, as custodians of the Pinfold, was in possession of a key to the building. The Clerk advised that he was not aware of a key held by the Council. Councillor Moriarty suggested that the Clerk arrange with the Caerwys in Bloom Committee, for a key to be cut and held by the Clerk. **The Members agreed.**

Minute no: 11. 248/15 (b) (page 9), in relation to the two concrete lighting columns. Councillor Howard Griffiths advised that a new lighting column had been erected near to the concrete column opposite the Piccadilly Inn, The old concrete column is still in place and is leaning and appears to be in a dangerous condition. Councillor Griffiths asked that the Clerk contact Flintshire Street Lighting department to advise. The Members agreed.

The Clerk advised that the order confirmation from Flintshire County Council street lighting department, had stated the removal of the two concrete columns following connection to the new columns, was included in the accepted quotation.

6(A). 09/16 CORRESPONDENCE The following correspondence had been received, that was required to be either advised to, or dealt with, by the Members:

- (1) The Clerk advised that PCSO Carol Richards was unable to attend the meeting, and had provided the Clerk with the following report, in relation to reported incidents: (a) Reports of people using drugs in St. Michael's Churchyard Police patrols had been increased (b) Two burglaries in Caerwys: one in Water Street and the second in Holywell Road (c) Criminal damage in Park Grove car scratched.
- (2) Flintshire County Council were enquiring if the Town Council would financially support the 2016 Summer Play Scheme. Whilst the County have applied for funding, the outcome will not be announced until late January to February. The Members provisionally agreed to fund the 2016 scheme.
- (3) Notification from the Town Council's Internal Auditor (JDH Business Services Ltd), that the fee for the 2015/2016 audit will be £141.00 plus VAT. The Clerk sought the Members approval of the fee, and also to confirm that the services of JDH Business Services were to continue for 2016. **The Members agreed.**
- (4) The Clerk read out to the Members a letter received from a member of the public who resides on the border of the Town Council area, in relation to Caerwys Town Hall and The Old Court buildings. The writer was suggesting that should the Town Hall close, then possibly the Old Court Building could be developed as a Community Centre and Town Hall. The Members appreciated the comments, however, as the Old Court building was a listed building and sited in a conservation area, the concept may prove difficult. The Clerk advised the Members that the Town Hall Trustees were to call a public meeting in 2016, and possibly the matter should be left until the outcome of that public meeting. **The Members agreed.**
- (5) The Clerk referred to the following various consultations that had been advised to the Members by e-mail: Welsh Assembly Draft Local Government (Wales) Bill / Office of the Crime Commissioner Policing Priorities / Flintshire County Council Formal Supplementary Planning Guidance Notes Consultation.
- (6) North Wales Police notification in relation to a Consultation Meeting to be held on 3rd February, at Mold Town Hall between 6.00pm and 7.30pm. As the Town Council's representative on the Consultation Committee, Councillor Michael Moriarty advised that he would be attending the meeting.
- (7) Flintshire County Council Code of Conduct training evening, to be held at the Cymau Community Centre on the 26th January at 6.00pm. Councillor David Knights had been registered to attend.
- (8) Invitation to attend a Welsh Government Engagement event on the Draft Local Government (Wales) Bill, in Llandudno on 4th February time to be confirmed. The Clerk advised that following the invitation being cascaded to all Councillors, Councillor Michael Moriarty, together with the Clerk had been registered to attend the event.

The following correspondence was taken as received:

- (i) Citizens Advice Bureau Annual Report.
- (ii) St. Kentigern Hospice Annual Report.

6(B). 10/16 CLERK'S REPORT

- (a) The Clerk advised the Members of a deposit to the Council's bank account, the sum of £8,333.33, being the third and final payment of the 2015 / 2016 precept for the current financial year.
- (b) The Clerk referred to his e-mail to Members advising that he had been asked by the Trelawnyd & Gwaenysgor Community Council to assist them until the appointment of a new Clerk. The Clerk thanked the Councillors for agreeing that the stationery and photocopier belonging to the Town Council could be utilized for this Community Council which would be re-imbursed by the Community Council.

6(C). 11/16

TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE QUARTERLY STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS TO THE 31ST DECEMBER, 2015

The Clerk and Financial Officer provided the Members with a copy of the Quarterly Statement of Accounts, to the end of December, 2015. The Members approved the Statement of Accounts, and the document was signed by the Mayor, Councillor Mrs L. M. Edwards.

6(D). 12/16

TO RECEIVE, CONSIDER AND APPROVE THE BUDGET FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR 2016 / 2017

The Clerk as Financial Officer provided the Members with an accounts spreadsheet, which indicated the present financial balances (as per the Minute above), including an estimation as to the balances as at the end of March 2016. The spreadsheet also provided the Members with a suggested precept for the financial year of 2016/2017, based on previous spending and allocations.

After discussion, it was proposed and seconded, and agreed by the Members, to increase the precept for the forthcoming financial year to £27,250.00 – an increase of £2,250.00 (9.00%). The Clerk advised that the Band D property charge would be £44.24 (6.63%), an increase of £2.75p a year (22p a month). The lower property bands would pay less per month.

The Members further agreed the following: That the Clerk place a Public Notice in the next edition of the Caerwys Chronicle, advising of the above increase to the precept, and to include the reasons.

The Mayor, Councillor Mrs L. M. Edwards, signed the estimates for the end of the financial year 2015 / 2016, together with the precept allocation pro forma, advising Flintshire County Council in respect of the Town Council's financial requirements for 2016 / 2017. **The Members thanked the Clerk for the financial presentation.**

7. 13/16 TOWN MAYOR'S REPORT

The Town Mayor, Councillor Mrs. Lynette M. Edwards, advised the Members of her attendance at the following:

Towyn & Kinmel Bay Civic Sunday / Mayor of Prestatyn Charity Evening (Deputy Mayor and Mayoress, Councillor David Knights and Mrs. Knights also attended) / Ysgol Yr Esgob End of Term Service at St. Michael's Church / Youth Club Christmas Party / Town Council Christmas Dinner / Ysgol Yr Esgob Christmas Play / Caerwys Christmas Carol Service – Town Square / Chair of Denbighshire County Council Christmas Carol Service / ABC Drama Annual Production / St. Michael's Church & Ysgol Yr Esgob Christmas Fair.

8. 14/16 COUNTY COUNCILLOR'S REPORT

Councillor J. E. Falshaw advised that there were no matters to bring to the attention of the Council.

9.15/16

REPRESENTATIVES / LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORTS

(1) Councillor Michael Moriarty provided the following report in relation to his attendance at a public meeting:

Along with Cllrs Falshaw and Griffiths, attended a public meeting held at the High School, Holywell, on 18th November regarding the financial challenge that will be experienced by Flintshire County Council (FCC) in preparing their budget for the forthcoming financial year due to a cut in the funding received from Government. A series of presentations were given on such issues as asset transfer, service delivery, social care and health and increasing council tax. The meeting was informative and presented a balanced picture of the future financial position that FCC will have to face.

(2) Councillor David Knights provided the following report in relation to the Caerwys Youth Project:

Caerwys Youth Project has been going for 4 months and we continue to attract new members in the younger age group. Over 30 young people have filled in membership forms and on a normal Wednesday evening, we have between 15 and 20 young people coming along.

At the last Youth Project meeting we had a request from the members for an X-box 360 and a new TV to go with it. Our Treasurer had obtained a grant for £200 and we obtained both pieces of equipment (a new TV and 2^{nd} hand X box) for about this cost. This is very popular now. We are seeing less of the older club members and the younger ones are moulding the club into what they like doing.

As part of a brave move, we are taking about 15 members to Flint Pavilion for a 10 pin bowling evening this week, using a local minibus and taking advantage of a special offer at Flint Bowl. Financially we are holding our own with just the Institute fees being taken from our bank account. We are collecting more subs money than we are spending on other club requirements and this can be fed back as a minor part towards the venue costs.

We are still short of adult help with parents not volunteering because their sons/daughters don't want them to! Other adults would be welcome and I thank Jim, Howard and Lynette for their support to Peter and myself.

(3) Councillor Ms. Helen Priestley in relation to her contact with the Welsh Aggregates Levy Fund Office in Cardiff.

Councillor Ms. Priestley advised of her frustration in discussing grant funding with Mr. Russell Dobbins (Fund Manager) of the Welsh Aggregates Levy Fund. Councillor Ms. Priestley, was several months ago advised by Mr. Dobbins that the funding for that particular quarter was not available and to call back in a number of months. Over the preceding months Councillor Ms. Priestley telephoned to enquire as to when she should complete an application form, only to be advised of the following 'we have received £300,000 from the Welsh Assembly Government, but it has already been allocated from pending applications'. The Clerk suggested that as the funding made to the Welsh Aggregates Levy is received from the Welsh Assembly Government, perhaps

Councillor James Falshaw could take the matter forward with one of the regional Assembly Members.

The Members agreed. Councillor Falshaw requested that Councillor Ms. Priestley send him an email with a chronology of events.

10(A). 16/16 PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The following planning applications had been received:

(a) Application number: 054007, for the erection of 67 dwellings with public open space and other associated infrastructure, at Summerhill Farm, Drovers Lane, Caerwys. Amendment to submitted application.

Comment by Council: The proposal being put forward is for the construction of 67 dwellings within a 1.87-hectare site. It is considered that this number of properties, of varying footprints, will contribute to overdevelopment of the site and is well in excess of the 54 units indicated for this same area within policy HSG1 of Flintshire's UDP following modifications made to the Plan prior to its adoption.

The construction of 67 dwellings fails to take into account the characteristics of other sites developed within the town that present a more open character and reflect the rural nature of the community. The proposed number of dwellings, along with their intended scale and form, are more appropriate for the suburbs of larger conurbations and will compromise the built environment enjoyed within Caerwys.

As presented, Caerwys Town Council is therefore unable to support the proposed construction of 67 dwellings. It is considered that no more than 60 units, as a maximum, are constructed on the site proposed in order to cater for adequate space around properties, parking areas for vehicles, open spaces and adequate width of estate roads to allow access for emergency vehicles even when vehicles are parked at the edge of the carriageway.

(b) Application number: 054533, for the change of use to offices, at The Bungalow, Maes Mynan, Afonwen.

Comment by Council: Although outside the designated Clwydian Range and Dee Valley AONB, the application site is located immediately adjacent to its boundary. The proposal seeking permission for change of use of an existing residential building to offices to support a nearby business would be supported by Caerwys Town Council, but with the proviso that:

- **a**) the proposed change of use is purely for office purposes in connection with the applicant's business with no part of the building to be used for residential occupation,
- b) the size and form of the existing building remains unchanged,
- c) there is no erection of signage advertising the business due to the site being located in a sensitive area; and
- **d**) mitigation measures are put in place to screen the application site from the adjacent highway and PROW, (Caerwys FP 3a), in order to limit any potential adverse impact upon the amenity of the location.
 - (c) Application number: 054671, for the Variation of Condition No. 1 attached to planning permission ref: 048465 to allow further time period for implementation of permission at Former Wilcox Coach Works, Afonwen.

Comment by Council: Residential development of the application site was established on grant of outline planning permission to the applicant in December 2007; application 039788 refers. This permission was later renewed in November 2010 at the request of the applicant, of which application 047769 relates.

In the documentation accompanying application 047769 is a covering letter from The Planning Consultancy; dated the 26-07-10, and submitted on behalf of the applicant. Attention is drawn to this letter where, at the head of the second page and within the first bullet pointed section, it reads: '...it is increasingly desirable that the site is redeveloped as soon as possible.'

Eight years have now elapsed since planning permission was first granted to develop the land without any work commencing; other than the demolition of buildings once occupying the site and reserved matters being dealt with and permitted. (Application 048455 refers).

(The above three applications were sent to the Planning Sub Committee Chairman, for consultation with the Members, due to statutory time limits for observations).

10(B), 17/16

The Members confirmed the above three decisions.

10(C). 18/16

The following planning applications were dealt with by the Members at the meeting:

(1) Application number: 054707, for a lateral extension to existing quarry, extension of time to 2023 and the erection of static screening plant in the quarry void, at Maes Mynan Quarry, Afonwen.

Comment by Council: The application site is an active quarry of which policies MIN1, MIN2, MIN3 and MIN10 of the adopted FUDP apply. Mitigation measures recommended, or proposed, within the documentation accompanying this application are requested to be conditioned with any planning consent granted. In addition, restoration details for the site, as set out in FUDP policy MIN4, are also requested to be conditioned when the operational life of the quarry terminates. Subject to compliance with national and local policies, Caerwys Town Council supports the application.

(2) Application number: 054723, for retention of static caravan for temporary period, at Tyn Y Ffynnon, Caerwys.

Comment by Council: Caerwys Town Council gives conditional support for the temporary retention of the caravan within the application site until the 31st March 2017, providing its removal from the site is undertaken within **one** month of occupation of the dwelling.

In the absence of any valid reason as to why a two-month period is required for the removal of the caravan, a one-month time span is considered as being more than sufficient to complete the task.

(3) Application number: 054737, for demolition of single storey entrance / part of store and erection of single storey extension, at Primrosa, Holywell Road, Caerwys.

Comment by Council: Subject to appropriate materials being used for the proposed extension due to the dwelling being located within the Caerwys Town Conservation Area, Caerwys Town Council supports the application.

10(D). 19/16 PLANNING DECISIONS

The following planning decisions have been received from Flintshire County Council:

- (i) Application number: 053874, for listed building application and retention of en-suite etc., at The Rectory, Caerwys. Approved.
- (ii) Application number: 054383, for temporary change of use to allow for the siting of holiday lodge for advertising purposes, at Park View Garage, Lloc. Refused.
- (iii) Application number: 054386, for display of 3 no flexible plastic advertisements, at Park View Garage, Lloc. Refused.
- (iv) Application number: 054533, for change of use to offices, at The Bungalow, Maes Mynan, Afonwen. Approved.

10(E). 20/15 PLANNING APPEALS

The following notice of planning appeal to the Planning Inspectorate has been received:

Application number: 053884, in relation to an application for the change of use from offices to 1 no dwelling, at Glasmor Bach, Pen Y Cefn Road, Caerwys. (Planning appeal number: APP/A6835/A/15/3136749).

11(A). 21/16 COMMUNITY LIGHTING

The following lamps had been reported out of order since the last meeting:

- (a) Near to Bryn Llwyd, North Street, Caerwys.
- (b) Near to Marion House, Chapel Street, Caerwys.
- (c) Near to Bodlondeb, Chapel Street, Caerwys.
- (d) 20, Railway Terrace, Afonwen.
- (e) 21, Park View, Afonwen.

The following lamps were reported out of order at the meeting:

- (i) Near the re-cycling bin on The Marian.
- (ii) Near to Clifton Cottage, South Street, Caerwys.

11(B). 22/16

The Clerk referred to the above two reported lamps at 20 Railway Terrace and 21 Park View in Afonwen. The Clerk recapped to the Members the incident whereby during building renovations at 20 Railway Terrace, the street lamp attached to the property had been damaged and was subsequently removed for safety reasons. The Mayor Councillor Mrs. Lynette Edwards had contacted the builders, who agreed at that time to obtain payment for the lamp repair from a skip hire company, whose vehicle had allegedly damaged the lamp whilst delivering a skip. To date there had been no further contact made by the building firm.

The electricity supply to the lamp sited on the wall of 21, Park View, is fed from a cable attached to a junction box near to the lamp on the wall at 20 Railway Terrace. The Council's street lighting company have advised that this cabling is in a dangerous condition, and they are unable to repair the lamp on 21 Park View, until Scottish Power carry out repairs. The Clerk advised that he has sent photographs to Scottish Power, identifying the lamps and damaged wire.

11(C). 23/16

Councillor Howard Griffiths referred to the installation of the new Christmas lights on the Town Square tree. Councillor Griffiths expressed his dissatisfaction with the installation. The lights were not wrapped around the tree as per the guarantee instructions; the lights were connected to the old transformers, despite the Council paying for new ones. The contractor was asked to also install a number of strings of the old lights that were still in working order, and this was not done. Councillor Griffiths had arranged to meet with the electrical contractor on site, to assist with the erection of the lights, but had left after the contractor had not shown up following a 30-minute wait.

The Members agreed the following: The Clerk to contact the electrical contractor, to advise of the Council's concern in relation to the installation aspects, and to seek the assurance that the lights will be removed and handed to Councillor James Falshaw for safe keeping, at no cost to the Town Council.

12. 24/16

Councillor Michael Moriarty discussed the following with Council Members:

(A) Road safety

Councillor Moriarty advised in relation to a site meeting held with Mr. Anthony Standford, Highways Strategy Manager, Flintshire County Council, in November, 2015. Councillors Falshaw and Duggan-Keen were also in attendance. The site meeting held in the area of Caerwys Town Square had been arranged to discuss with Mr. Standford road safety concerns and, in particular, the possibility of the installation of a pedestrian crossing. Councillor Moriarty further advised that Mr. Standford had agreed to provide the Town Council with a comprehensive report for discussion at this evening's meeting. Despite a reminder from Councillor Moriarty, no response had been received.

(B) Inclusion of information on the Caerwys Town website

Councillor Moriarty referred to the Caerwys Town Trail booklet, including a booklet named Anne's Walks, and suggested that the two booklets be available to view on the Caerwys Town Council web site - which would promote the walks within and around Caerwys. The Clerk advised that the Historical Society had within the last week received permission from the designer and printer, together with bilingual pdf copies of the Town Trail booklet to advertise the Town Trail. Councillor Jonathan Duggan-Keen advised that the booklet 'Anne's Walks' which was produced by the Holywell Rambling Club, and that he was amicable to liaise with the Club to seek permission for it to be advertised on the web site.

The Members agreed the following: (a) The Clerk to upload the bilingual Town Trail booklets to the Town Council web site. (b) Councillor Duggan-Keen to contact the Holywell Rambling Club, to seek permission to upload the booklet 'Anne's Walks' to the web site.

(C) Historical structures for Listing

Councillor Moriarty referred to three antique fire hydrants, whereby two are in situ in South Street (Conservation area), and Holywell Road, Caerwys and one in Park View, Afonwen. Councillor Mrs. Lynette Edwards advised that a further hydrant is located near to Sportsman Terrace in Afonwen. Councillor Moriarty wished the Council to consider the listing of the fire hydrants, which would ensure their protection for the future.

The Members agreed the following: The Clerk to contact Welsh Water, to seek their views in respect of the listing and procedural details concerning the hydrants being protected.

13. 25/16 APPROVAL OF ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

Cheque Number	Payee	Net £	Vat £	Total
	To formally confirm payment of the following accounts paid during the December Council recess:			
966	Scottish Power (November - Street Lighting Electricity Account)	239.36	47.87	287.23
967	Canda Copying (Quarterly - Photocopier rental)	46.00	9.20	55.20
	The following accounts to be authorised at the evening's Council Meeting:			
968	Scottish Power (December - Street Lighting Electricity Account)	247.39	49.48	296.87
969	Deeco Lighting - (December - Street Light Repairs £73.00 / Christmas lights £360.00)	433.00	86.60	519.60
970	H. M. Revenue & Customs. Clerk's PAYE & Clerk & Council NI - October, November & December 2015 - via The Post Office)	464.83		464.83
971	Society of Local Councils (Membership renewal - £187.00) (One third share with Dyserth & Halkyn Councils)	62.33		62.33
972	Pudding Perfect (C & L Edwards) Civic Sunday Catering £715.00 / Hire of Town Hall £60.00	775.00		775.00
	(Councillor Mrs. Lynette M. Edwards, declared an interest. (See Minute number 3. 06/16 on page 3 above)			

14. 26/16 APPLICATIONS FOR FINANCIAL SUPPORT

Cheque Number	Name of organisation	Amount granted
973	Caerwys Memorial Institute	500.00
974	Age UK Caerwys	200.00
975	National Eisteddfod of Wales	75.00

	976	Wales Air Ambulance	100.00					
14. 27/16 The Members agreed the payments of the above accounts and financial support as listed.								
There being no further business, the Mayor thanked everyone for attending and closed the meeting.								
SIGNED BY THE MAYOR AS CHAIR								

APPROVAL.....

DATE OF